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Rock with a hike along the trails of the Carl 
Sandburg Home National Historic Site, or ex-
ploration of the well-kept grounds of the Flat 
Rock Playhouse, or a visit to the Park at Flat 
Rock and a walk along King Creek.  Residents 
and visitors may also enjoy the grounds and ac-
commodations at the Highland Lake Inn and 
Conference Center, or just strolling along the 
sidewalks and visiting the shops, eateries, gal-
leries, and other offerings in the commercial 
area of the village center.  The scenic byways of 
the village offer all the colors of nature one may 
find at those higher elevations, without the ne-
cessity of driving to other areas.   
 
          The Park at Flat Rock is a wonderful 
place to visit.  Work in the park continues, as 
discussed elsewhere in this newsletter, as we 
implement the park master plan created by the 
late Ed Lastein, landscape architect and vision-
ary who took the natural beauty of Flat Rock 
and enhanced it with his creative designs.  Evi-
dence of his creativity may be seen in the park, 
the village center, and residential areas through-
out the community.  As we wind down our 
work in the park, it is now time to enjoy the 
fruits of labor of all who made the park what it 
is today.   
 

Sit back, take a deep breath, and enjoy 
life in Flat Rock.  There is no place I would ra-
ther be.  Oh, and enjoy your fall season. 
 
 
 
    

From the Mayor’s Desk 
Robert V. Staton 

     
       Where did the summer go?  I always find my-
self asking that question this time of year.  In my 
mind, summer ends on Labor Day.  In my grade 
school and high school days in Hendersonville, 
classes began after Labor Day.  That was also my 
experience in college and law school.  In both of 
those cases, Labor Day meant it was time to pack 
up for a return to the university setting for the be-
ginning of a new semester.  Because that could be 
an exciting time, it didn’t seem so bad that summer 
had ended for me.  
 
        In today’s world, schools and colleges do not 
wait for Labor Day to open for the new school 
year, with all beginning classes well before the end 
of August.  Locally, preps not only opened for 
business, but also had two football games under 
their belts before Labor Day.  The college football 
season also began in August.  
 
        Fall, or autumn, 2019 does not officially ar-
rive until the autumnal equinox, which according 
to my cursory research arrives in this area at 3:50 
a.m. on September 23.  Fall is my favorite time of 
year.  I love the change of seasons with cooler days 
and nights, fall colors of nature, football, and fall 
hunting season.   
 
        Flat Rock is a wonderful place to be anytime, 
but especially in the fall.  While many will head for 
the higher elevations to see the change of colors of 
nature, one may see the same thing here in Flat 



 

 

like to establish a method of partial payments, 
contact Martha Orr, Tax Collector, and together 
you should be able to work out a plan that is mu-
tually beneficial. 
 
        Property tax bills may be paid on-line by credit 
card (Visa and MasterCard are acceptable). Those 
wishing to use this service are advised that a 2% con-
venience fee will be added to the payment amount 
and charged to the tax payer. This convenience fee is 
established by the credit card company and the rate 
may vary depending on the card you use. To use this 
service, go to the Village web site 
(www.villageofflatrock.org) where you will find a 
link to tax bill payments on the home page. Click 
there and follow instructions to complete the transac-
tion. If you have questions or problems, contact Mar-
tha Orr, Tax Collector, at (828) 697-8100. 
 
        Property tax bills may also view their tax bills 
on line. To view your bill on-line, go to the Village 
web site (see above), click on the link, input your 
name and you can view your bill. 
 

 
CITIZEN SURVEY 
DENNIS MALOY 

 
        Earlier this year, Village Council gave approval 
to the Planning Board to design and carry out a sur-
vey of the opinions and attitudes of the citizens of 
Flat Rock.  The last time a comprehensive survey 
was conducted was 15 years ago, in 2004.  In an ef-
fort to ensure that all relevant issues were touched 
on, the Planning Board invited representatives from 
Historic Flat Rock and the Cultural Landscape Group 
to participate in the design of the survey instrument.  
The entire process was facilitated by a professional 
planner from the Land of Sky Regional Council.   
 
        The survey instrument is being mailed to all Flat 
Rock citizens with this issue of the newsletter.  
Please take the time to review and complete the sur-
vey in a thoughtful manner.  Your opinions are very 
important, as the survey results will help guide the 
work of the Planning Board and the Village Council 
in the years to come.  You can be assured that your 
responses will remain anonymous.   
 
        You can complete the enclosed survey and re-
turn it to the Village Hall.  The alternative is to sub-
mit your survey online by going to https://
www.surveymonkey.com/r/villageofflatrock.  
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PROPERTY TAX  
COLLECTION UPDATE 

 
Taxes, Taxes, Taxes… 
 
The 2019/20 property tax season has begun! 
 
        Tax bills were mailed from the Village on 
August 22 to just over 2,020 property owners. If 
you have a mortgage on your property and the 
mortgage company escrows funds for tax bills, 
you should not receive a tax bill. 
 
        The tax bills will continue to be sent by a post 
card. Every year, we get comments about this 
method of billing and some people feel that having 
information about their taxes is an invasion of pri-
vacy! But, property tax values and tax rates are a 
matter of public record so the information on the 
bill is readily available in several different ways. 
 
        The tax rate of $0.13 per $100 of assessed 
value is increased by 18% over the rate in effect 
for the past four years. 
 
        In addition, 2019 is a year when property 
reevaluations were done in Henderson County. 
This is done every four years. So, many property 
owners will see an increase in the value of their 
property but also see the impact of a higher tax 
rate in the Village of Flat Rock. 
 
         The bill, which remains in post card format, 
will show that the taxes are due on September 1st 
which is a requirement of North Carolina law. 
However, property owners may pay their tax bills 
at any time up until January 6, 2020, without any 
interest being added to the bill. On January 7, 
2020, a 2% interest charge will be placed on un-
paid accounts with a ¾% per month (9% per year) 
charge on the unpaid balance being added on the 
first of each subsequent month. So, please don’t 
feel the necessity to pay by September 1st but be 
sure to pay not later than January 6, 2020, to 
avoid the initial interest charge. 
 
        Partial payments are allowed and should you 
find the amount of the tax bill to be more than you 
are comfortable paying at one time, you may split 
the payments into two or three separate actions 
and the bill is still interest free if you pay the full 
amount prior to January 6, 2020. If you would  

http://www.villageofflatrock.org
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/villageofflatrock
https://www.surveymonkey.com/r/villageofflatrock


 

 

pantry that day. In addition to canned food, person-
al hygiene products such as soap, shampoo, razors, 
toothbrushes and toothpaste, feminine products and 

disposable diapers are always needed. 
   

 
THE PARK AT FLAT ROCK  

UPDATE: JOHN WILKERSON 
     

         There is a lot going on in our park!  The area 
around the Bryan Playground has been a construc-
tion zone for the last month.  Contractors began by 
installing a state-of-the-art drainage system on the 
tot lot site.  The play elements for this new play-
ground designed for children age 2-5 will be in-
stalled this month.  We made the difficult decision 
to temporarily close the Bryan Playground to in-
stall a new drainage system there as well.  We also 
swapped out the stone stairs to the upper level with 
wooden ones and replaced all the wood chips on 
the play area.  This work was needed so children 
and parents would have a safe and comfortable 
place to play for years to come.   
  
         Located in the heart of the new wildflower 
meadow, the pollinator garden was established 
shortly after the purchase of the park.  Over the 
years this garden has slowly but steadily evolved to 
its current state with the hard work of volunteer 
gardeners as well as volunteer Certified Master 
Gardeners from the Henderson County Extension 
Office.   Within the last few months we have added 
a water faucet (helpful for assisting Mother Na-
ture) and interpretative signage.  If you would like 
to volunteer your gardening talents, we would love 
to have your help!  Volunteer workdays are typi-
cally the second and fourth Mondays of the month, 
April through October, 9:00 am until noon.  If you 
want to know more, please contact Master Garden-
er Wendy Beville, wbeville@bellsouth.net.   
 
         The park’s new volunteer beekeeper, Will 
Garvey, has been a welcome member of our team.  
He has introduced three hives to the park, and all 

are doing well.  He will harvest honey from at least 
one of the hives this year!  Will conducts bee-
focused programs from time-to-time so check the 

park’s bulletin boards or the Village’s Facebook 
and Instagram accounts for dates and times.   Also 
check those spaces for dates and times for the 

monthly nature walks conducted by naturalist 
Roselie Estey.   

 Either way, please take the survey only once.    
Thank you for participating in this effort to assess 
the opinions and attitudes of the citizens of Flat 
Rock.  The survey results will be compiled and will 
be shared with the entire community.   

 
FLAT ROCK SHRED EVENT/PILL 

TAKE BACK 
 
        The Village of Flat Rock will hold a Shred 
Event on Saturday October 12, from 10 AM until 
noon at the Village Hall.  Bring documents that have 
sensitive information such as financial and medical 
records to be securely shredded and destroyed. Be-
cause of the capacity of the truck, we can only ac-
cept up to three banker’s boxes per car to be shred-
ded.  This is not a recycling event-please, no news-
papers, magazines or flyers.  Only documents con-
taining personal information. 
 
         TRIAD will also be working with the Hender-
son County Sheriff’s office to collect outdated pre-
scription and over the counter medicine.  Acceptable 
items: 
                             • Old medications  
                             • Prescription pills 
                             • Capsules 
                             • Ointments  
                             • Vitamins  
                             • Liquids and powders in their  
                               original containers 
                             • Inhalers 
                             • Patches 
 
   The following items can’t be incinerated safely, 
and will not be accepted:  
 
                             • Sharps 
                             • Needles  
                             • Epi-Pens 
                             • Lancets 
                             • Radioactive and chemotherapy 
                                medications                        
                             • Biological Waste 
                             • Items containing Mercury  
 
The Village of Flat Rock will be accepting dona-

tions to the Interfaith Assistance Ministry food  
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The Park at Flat Rock is a great place to walk among nature. In this 67-acre park, you’ll find many 

ponds and wetland areas, a pollinator garden, and eye-pleasing greenspace. You’ll also find a place of 

beauty, friendly park users and Flat Rock pride.  The Park at Flat Rock is an absolute gem and an as-

set not just to Flat Rock, but the entire community of Western North Carolina.  Since joining the Flat 

Rock Park & Recreation Foundation in January 2019, I have tried to walk once a week, weather per-

mitting of course. I have been inspired by quite a few “Park Walkers” that have shared their stories of 

mood improvement, weight-loss, surgery recovery and the overall health benefits that have directly 

come from using OUR park.  Starting this September, I am challenging myself to walk the park most 

mornings.   

Will  you join me? 

   

Another fun challenge at the park is increasing sustainability and “growing roots.”    The past few years 

have brought many additional features at the park, including the Leishing access trail, water fountains 

and the Maybank-Rhett Nature Center.  The Tot Lot is scheduled to open within the next month or so 

(depending on weather!) and the Flower Meadow promises to bloom in its glory next spring.  However, 

there is still important work to be done.  The Foundation needs to raise money to complete the Flower 

Meadow and help ensure park sustainability for generations to come.  Severe ice storms and extreme 

rain counts have troubled some of the trails.  The Foundation is working to create additional communi-

ty partnerships for free health and nature education.  These are exciting times for the park. 

MAKING IT HAPPEN AT THE PARK – with YOU and the FLAT ROCK PARK FOUNDATION  

Tracey Daniels, Development Director 
Flat Rock Park and Recreation Foundation 

See you at the Park! 

Tracey  

https://www.facebook.com/parkatflatrock/?__xts__%5B0%5D=68.ARCBKtt1qOQKuIn7BxIxKbnglSjrxBf53Mvi8bdtUD2JI0f59cSzZ6bxaszjLmaHJE-S_21Ja9yJVZA-Poz7OwYCqvrLcBRJAJOxtbovDDXaTYpY4sk9kvSyatN-QmrlqqZtR9DLbkn7COoVF2bxMt4K1cYqIUxKtPuR062nPqjOkh0E93o_NPJ4peza7zEKhDzkI_QF
https://www.facebook.com/parkatflatrock/?__xts__%5B0%5D=68.ARCBKtt1qOQKuIn7BxIxKbnglSjrxBf53Mvi8bdtUD2JI0f59cSzZ6bxaszjLmaHJE-S_21Ja9yJVZA-Poz7OwYCqvrLcBRJAJOxtbovDDXaTYpY4sk9kvSyatN-QmrlqqZtR9DLbkn7COoVF2bxMt4K1cYqIUxKtPuR062nPqjOkh0E93o_NPJ4peza7zEKhDzkI_QF
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UPCOMING FALL PROGRAMS AND EVENTS 
 
Our 2019-2020 signature public event, Fall Frolic at the Park at Flat Rock will take place on Saturday, 
October 12th. Focusing on fun and physical activity, the Fall Frolic celebrates the opening of the new TOT 
LOT playground. and our commitment to promote physical activity for all ages. Plan ahead and buy your 
pumpkins at the park! Our PUMPKINS IN THE PARK fundraiser will take place during the Fall Frolic. 
Pumpkin painting and other fall-inspired art activities will be available throughout the day. 
 
Pardee at the Park: Walk & Talk invites groups to walk the trail with a Pardee provider, hear about their 
area of expertise and ask questions. The program continues every two weeks on Wednesdays (alternating 
between 9:00 am and 5:30 pm). Program updates are always posted on our bulletin boards and on the Park 
at Flat Rock Facebook Page.   Walkers meet at the Staton Pavilion.  
 
Fall dates for the Walk & Talk are:   
 

 
 
The Flat Rock Park and Recreation Foundation 
 
The Flat Rock Village Council created the Flat Rock Park and Recreation Foundation, Inc. and incorporated 
it as a 501(c)(3) nonprofit organization in 2013 for the purpose of securing resources for the development of 
The Park.  
  
Early fundraising success of the Foundation garnered more than $1.4 million from private sources and 
grants to assist with funding to compete the Welcome Center, Bryan Playground, Quiet Place Shelter, the 
Boyd Deck, the Robert V. Staton Pavilion and more. Recent fundraising initiatives helped fund additional 
trails, benches, and the Maybank-Rhett Nature Center. The Park’s new TOT LOT playground is scheduled 
to open before the end of September.  
 
SIGN-UP FOR OUR MONTHLY EMAIL NEWSLETTER – The Foundation sends out one informative 
newsletter the last week of the month with updates on FREE events and programming, park projects, and 
more!   We share beautiful photos from our park users. It is an email that will lift your spirits and feature our 
park pride. 
 
CONTACT US: 
Tracey Daniels 
Development Director 
828-697-8100 

 September 4th - 9:00 am 
 September 18th- 5:30 pm 
  

 October 2nd – 9:00 am 
 October 16th – 5:30 pm 
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OUR goal is to raise $50,000 by the end of 2019 to assist with completing the Flower Meadow, 
creating educational programs and partnerships and sustaining our beautiful park for  

generations to come.  
 

Enhance. Endure. Educate.   WILL YOU make a gift today? 

MAKE A GENEROUS GIFT TO THE PARK 
TODAY!  WAYS TO GIVE 
 
ALL donations are tax deductible. 100% of your 
donation goes directly to benefit The Park at 
Flat Rock. 
 

FACEBOOK – visit Facebcook.com/parkatflatrock 
for park updates, programming, and ways to get 
involved 
 

VISIT OUR WEBSITE – Flatrockparkfounda-
tion.org to read our annual report, learn more 
about our foundation and give online. Click the 
“donate” button. 
 

USE THE ENCLOSED DONOR ENVELOPE – use 
the Village Newsletter’s enclosed donation enve-
lope and mail your donation 

 

Looking for a way to make a big 
difference to help further the sus-
tainability of Flat Rock Park?  
 If you are 70 ½ or older, you may 
also be interested in a way to lower 
the taxes from your IRA withdraw-
als. 
   
A newly permanent charitable IRA 

rollover law (H.R 2029: Protecting 

Americans from Tax Hikes Act of 

2015) allows the IRA owners who 

are 70 ½ or older to make a direct 

gift of up to $100,000 to charities 

from their IRA account! 
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TAKE A HIKE OR ATTEND A  
SPECIAL FALL OR HOLIDAY 
EVENT AT CARL SANDBURG 

HOME NHS 
 
        As the leaves begin to change and the weath-
er cools, taking a hike at Sandburg becomes even 
more popular!  Making a hike even easier this fall 
is the new hikers’ parking lot.  Just one-half mile 
down Little River Rd past the main visitor park-
ing lot is the gravel hiker’s lot.  After parking 
here, take a short walk down the back drive to-
wards the barn to access more than five miles of 
trails. 
 
        Through October 31, take a tour of the Sand-
burg Home to see the temporary exhibit 
“Dressing for the Occasion: Mid-Century Sand-
burg as Celebrity and Family Man,” Visitors on 
the house tour will see clothing displayed as the 
Sandburg family wore it for daily activities and 
special events.  Clothing is not usually displayed 
on a house tour as it would have resided in closets 
and drawers.  This is a unique opportunity to ex-
perience the individual personalities of the Sand-
burg family through their daily attire. 
 
        On October 15, from 4:00 – 6:00 pm, a spe-
cial program will be held at the amphitheater in 
honor of the park’s 51st Anniversary, Dylan at 
Connemara, presented by A Gathering Dark.  In 
the lexicon of American literary giants, Dylan and 
Sandburg tower above the flock. Yet the story of 
their meeting is oft-overlooked. Why? The Gath-
ering Dark seek to answer that question through 
song, story, and wild speculation surrounding the 
day when Bob Dylan arrived in Flat Rock, NC, 
and knocked on Carl Sandburg’s door. The show 
features the songs of Bob Dylan from the years up 
to and following 1964 as well as selections from 
Carl Sandburg’s American Songbag and canon of 
poetry. The work of Dylan and Sandburg are wo-
ven into the story of their meeting in a show that 
provides perspective on how that event fits into 
the context of American cultural history.  
 
        Audience participation is requested at a 
Community Reading of Carl Sandburg’s 
“Complete Poems.”  For three hours on Saturday, 
October 19, from 9 am to Noon, the public is in-
vited to read 5-minute portions of Sandburg’s Pu-
litzer Prize-winning collection of poetry.  Check  

the park webpage at https://www.nps.gov/carl/

planyourvisit/calendar.htm to learn more and to 

sign-up as a reader. 

        Enjoy the holidays with Christmas at Conne-

mara on Saturday, November 30, from 10:00 am 

to 1:00 pm.  The event includes musicians and 

storytellers, crafts and sing-a-longs, hot cider and 

cookies. This free festive celebration will honor 

Carl Sandburg and his family holiday traditions. 

Young visitors will find many opportunities for 

participation in storytelling, sing-a-longs and 

crafts. The house will be decorated in the simple 

style of the Sandburgs with poinsettias and a tra-

ditionally decorated Christmas tree throughout 

December until January 6th, 2020. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

DYLAN AT CONNEMARA BY 

A  GATHERING DARK 

 

DON’T FORGET TO TURN BACK  

THE CLOCK NOV. 3, 2019 

 

 

 

https://www.nps.gov/carl/planyourvisit/calendar.htm
https://www.nps.gov/carl/planyourvisit/calendar.htm


 

 

Schedule of Meetings 
 
 

All monthly Council Meetings are on the second 
Thursday of each month, and will start at 9:30 AM. 
 
Agenda Workshops are scheduled to start at 9:30 AM 
on the Monday 10 days prior to the Council Meeting, 
unless that Monday falls on a holiday. 
 
The Planning Board meets the first Tuesday of each 
month from 10:30 AM until 12:00  Noon 
 
The Board of Adjustment meets the first Tuesday  
monthly at 3:00 PM (if there are agenda items). 
 
The Historic Landmarks Commission meets the 
second Thursday of each month after the monthly 
council meeting  (if there are agenda items). 
 
Village of Flat Rock office hours are  

9:00 AM—4:00 PM, Monday through Friday. 
 
The deadline for articles to be included in the 
September issue of “The Village Record”  is  
November 13, 2019 
          

Village Directory 
Mayor: 
Robert V. Staton 696-4020 
 
Council Members: 
 District 1 
Nick Weedman, Vice Mayor 693-5300 
Sheryl Jamerson 698-3330 
 District 2 
Paige Posey 606-7078 
Ginger Brown 698-3465 
 District 3 
John Dockendorf 606-1991  
Albert Gooch 698-0045 
 
Village Clerk: 
Michelle Parker, CMC 697-8100 
 
Deputy Village Clerk/Tax Collector: 
Martha Orr, CMC 697-8100 
 
Village Administrator 
Pat Christie, CZO 697-8100 
 
Park Ranger 
John Wilkerson 435-0397 
 
E-Mail Address: vofr@bellsouth.net 
 
Tracey Daniels, e-mail: tracey@villageofflatrock.org 
Director of Development Park Foundation 
 

Website: villageofflatrock.org  

Village of Flat Rock 
P.O. Box 1288 
Flat Rock, NC 28731-1288 


